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V. Review/Approval of the August 22, 2019 Governing Board Meeting Minutes  

• Copies of the August 22, 2019 Governing Board Meeting Minutes were distributed and 
reviewed.   

• Georgette Stevens moved to approve the August 22, 2019 Governing Board 
Meeting Minutes, Gary Pacarro seconded; all members were in favor. 
 

VI. Review/Approval of the August and September 2019 Financial Statements 
• Carol Taira reported that for the month ended September 2019, KCS had revenues of 

$717,786 and expenses of $199,892 resulting in a net excess of $517,897.   
• Expenses - Major Expenses 

o Payroll costs for August, $41,706, Sept $46,300 for KCS staff.  Amounts are higher 
due to additional new staff hired for the school year and addition of grade 11. 

o Consultant fee for the quarter end Sept 2019 to Goodwill Hawaii, $15,759. 
• Gary Pacarro moved to approve the August and September 2019 Financial 

Statements, Georgette Stevens seconded; all members were in favor. 
 

VII. Report on field trip to Mauna Kea and UH Manoa SOEST Open House 
• Dr. Wanda Villareal reported on the Big Island huakaʻi which was organized by KCS’s 

Science Teacher; the location itself was the perfect environment for this area of study.  
Students were required to write an essay on why they wanted to participate.  The group 
consisted of 9th, 10th and 11th grade students; and based on this excursion staff saw the 
potential for “future leaders” emerging from this experience.  Dr. Villareal shared photos 
and a video where students played ukulele, sang and danced hula; it was an emotional 
experience and the people gathered there were very touched by their offering. 

• The freshmen class visited UH Manoa SOEST (School of Ocean and Earth Science and 
Technology) Open House to learn about science and STEM.  Students experienced a 
number of fun activities, while learning about electric currents, solutions to mitigate flash 
floods; hurricane formation/forecasting; as well as learning about different marine animal 
bones and fossils. 

 
VIII. Hui ‘Ohana Upcoming Fundraising Activities  

• Georgette Stevens reported that the current fundraising activities are to support Project 
Grad for every grade level, so the proceeds will be allocated accordingly.  The next 
fundraiser is “Pizza with a Purpose” at the Kapolei California Pizza Kitchen; when the 
distributed flyer is presented on the dates listed, CPK will donate 20% of the customer’s 
bill, (with no additional cost to the diner) to KCS.  Another fundraiser that is popular on 
the mainland, is an electronic gift card purchase for retailers such as Amazon, Safeway 
or Walmart where a percentage of the purchase is donated to the organization; we are 
also looking into the option for “gift cards” as well.  Georgette also noted that each grade 
level will conduct their own fundraisers; and that discussions for the 11th grade’s Project 
Grad has been ongoing as different ideas are researched.   

 
IX. Report by School Director 

• Dr. Wanda Villareal updated members on the following: 
 

Charter School Commission Items:  
Academic Framework 

• Formal testing will occur in 11th grade (Math and ELA)  
• Value Added Measures 

 Reviewing all projects/lessons 








